
BOARD OF COUNTY COMMISSIONERS  
WASHOE COUNTY, NEVADA 

 
TUESDAY  9:00 A.M. JANUARY 24, 2012 
 
PRESENT: 

Robert Larkin, Chairman 
Bonnie Weber, Vice Chairperson* 

John Breternitz, Commissioner 
Kitty Jung, Commissioner 

David Humke, Commissioner* 
 

Nancy Parent, Chief Deputy Clerk (9:05 a.m. – 1:05 p.m.) 
Amy Harvey, County Clerk (6:01 p.m. – 6:25 p.m.) 

Katy Simon, County Manager 
Paul Lipparelli, Legal Counsel 

 
  The Washoe County Commission and the Washoe County Library Board 
of Trustees will begin their meeting at 9:00 a.m. in the Caucus Room (#A205) located 
on the 2nd Floor of Building A at 1001 E. 9th Street, Reno. 

 
 The Washoe County Board of Commissioners and the Washoe County 
Library Board of Trustees convened at 9:05 a.m. for a joint meeting in the Caucus Room 
located on the 2nd Floor of Building A of the Washoe County Administration Complex, 
1001 East Ninth Street, Reno, Nevada. Also present were Library Board of Directors 
Chairman Alfred Stoess, Members Fred Lokken, Tom Cornell, Anna Jane Zarndt and 
James Umbach and Library Director Arnie Maurins. Following the Pledge of Allegiance 
to the flag of our Country, the Clerk called the roll and the Boards conducted the 
following business: 
 
12-75 AGENDA ITEM 3 – PUBLIC COMMENT 
 
Agenda Subject: “Public Comment. Comment heard under this item will be limited 
to two minutes per person and may pertain to matters both on and off the 
Commission agenda. The Commission will also hear public comment during 
individual action items, with comment limited to two minutes per person. 
Comments are to be made to the Commission as a whole.” 
 
 There was no response to the call for public comment. 
 
*9:08 a.m.  Commissioner Weber arrived. 
 
12-76 AGENDA ITEM 4 
 
Agenda Subject: “Presentation--Friends of Washoe County Library of a $100,000 
donation to the Library System. (All Commission Districts.)” 
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 Lucina Moses, Friends of the Library President and Len Crocker, 
Immediate Past President, presented a check in the amount of $100,000 to the Washoe 
County Library System, representing the organization’s donations for year ending 2011. 
She said this donation was made possible through the efforts of the volunteers and 
reflected the commitment from the membership. Ms. Moses indicated that this donation 
would purchase materials, technology and provide programming and outreach at the 
branches.  
 
 There was no action taken or public comment on this item. 
 
12-77 AGENDA ITEM 5 
 
Agenda Subject: “Recommendation to accept the Final Report of the Citizens' 
Advisory Committee on the Future of the Washoe County Library System. (All 
Commission Districts.)” 
 
 Carol Lloyd, Citizens’ Advisory Committee (CAC) Member, conducted a 
PowerPoint presentation, which was placed on file with the Clerk. The presentation 
highlighted the mission, short-term and long-term strategies and survey comments. Ms. 
Lloyd stated that CAC members heard presentations about the County’s budget situation, 
the libraries operations and performance, and how the Library had responded to budget 
reduction requirements. The CAC also researched reports, statistics and articles on the 
history of libraries with current best practices and future trends in library services and 
operations. She indicated that the CAC solicited opinions from 3,000 library cardholders 
to illustrate what the Library System meant to them and to help identify opportunities to 
better their needs.  
 
*9:16 a.m.  Commissioner Humke arrived. 
 
 After reading the report, Chairman Larkin questioned the relevancy of the 
Library System in the ever-changing dynamics, a vision on how that would fit and how 
the limited resources would be utilized to better define the use of libraries. 
 
 Martha Gould, former Library Director, replied that relevancy was 
included, albeit in bits and pieces. In reviewing the various areas within the report, 
recommendations were present that addressed the Chairman’s concerns. Chairman Larkin 
noted that he saw some of those recommendations, but did not see the visioning. Ms. 
Gould explained that the whole report was the vision and would be the blue print for the 
Library System to use in strategic planning.   
 
 Commissioner Weber stated that cultural centers for the different 
communities would be vital. She felt if communities conducted historical research that 
could be a benefit in bringing the cultural aspects into the different libraries.  
 
 Scottie Wallace, Reno Main Branch Managing Librarian, indicated that 
the CAC report would succinct trends in the future. Based on the vision and mission, the 
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service response was lifelong education, enrichment and commons. She explained that 
the focus would be the one-on-one relationship and on being a conduit to education. She 
said that the Library would focus on technology, such as electronic media, but would 
always have books. 
 
 Commissioner Weber asked if a needs assessment had been concluded for 
each library to determine their specific needs. Ms. Wallace replied that libraries fulfilled 
their duties nation-wide and were proud of their role to offer free libraries to serve 
communities. Commissioner Weber understood; however, in the North Valleys there may 
be more need for employment resources and asked if more computers would be located in 
that branch. She asked if the Social Services Department had been incorporated into the 
libraries as a conduit since libraries were neighborhood centers.  
 
 Patti Day, North Valleys Managing Librarian, indicated that the North 
Valleys Library was expanding their computer usage. She explained that their demand 
was job seekers and had added a number of computers. 
 
 Arnie Maurins, Library Director, explained when staffing was rebalanced, 
services were geared to the local branches. He said the Downtown Reno and the City of 
Sparks branches had been categorized as the urban libraries that provided a certain set of 
services. The outlying libraries were categorized as suburban and would be tailored to 
best meet the needs of the citizens in those communities.    
  
 Trustee Lokken indicated that libraries were aware of the need for job 
search centers and were forging partnerships with other agencies in an effort to bring 
those resources into a community. Commissioner Weber felt that Social Services needed 
to be involved in the North Valleys and asked if the Washoe County School District 
(WCSD) had been incorporated. Ms. Lloyd replied that the libraries had reached out to 
the WCSD by providing homework programs and offering the needed resources for those 
programs.  
 
 Commissioner Jung stated that there needed to be more resources between 
the schools and the libraries. Mr. Maurins agreed, but it had to make strategic sense for 
the WCSD and the County. Commissioner Weber commented that the schools needed to 
forge a partnership with the libraries and become a “hub” to encourage the students to 
volunteer. 
 
 Trustee Zarndt indicated that the reduction in hours and the budget were 
key in the libraries inability to work with schools. In response to school functions being 
reduced, she said certain aspects of library collections had been increased to enhance 
programs for school age children to compensate for the lack of librarians in the school 
system.   
 
 Trustee Cornell agreed with Chairman Larkin about the relevancy of the 
Library System in the ever-changing dynamics. He said the library could not be 
everything to everybody. He also did not see any analysis or prioritization in the CAC 

JANUARY 24, 2012  PAGE 3   



report and asked how expenditures would be prioritized. Trustee Cornell commented that 
he would be unable to answer questions regarding the character of the print collection, 
the number of volumes contained or a description of library functions. He asked what 
relevance Management Partners had to the CAC. Commissioner Jung replied that 
Management Partners made recommendations. 
 
 Ms. Lloyd replied that page 73 of the report may answer some of Trustee 
Cornell’s questions. She explained that there was a disclaimer in the report that noted all 
the survey responses were important; however, the CAC chose not to prioritize those 
responses.   
 
 Trustee Lokken commented that this was a remarkable report by the CAC, 
which gave the opportunity to provide objectivity. If accepted, Chairman Larkin asked 
what the Trustees would do with the report. Trustee Lokken indicated that the Trustees 
would implement the report, it would be referenced by staff and would be another tool to 
implement. 
 
 As services and hours continued to be reduced, Trustee Zarndt said this 
report could be helpful in prioritizing and should not be confused with a strategic plan, 
but rather a blue print for the future. 
 
 Commissioner Weber asked if the Trustees had considered facilities. She 
explained that there were community centers vacant within County parks that were not 
being utilized. She wondered if those facilities could be used as a community center by a 
library. Katy Simon, County Manager, replied that the facilities available would be the 
North Valleys, Cold Springs, Black Springs and Bartley Ranch, but those places did not 
have regular staff. Ms. Wallace remarked that facilities had been discussed at length and 
also mentioned that a meeting was scheduled with Social Services.  
   
 Tammy Cirrincione, South Valleys Managing Librarian, addressed 
partnering with the WCSD. She explained that a program was in place to engage students 
within the Transitions Program and was part of the curriculum for students in Special 
Education programs. She said the students conducted tasks that were translatable skills so 
when they graduated from high school those skills could be taken into the work force. 
 
 Commissioner Jung commented that the CAC worked tirelessly to 
complete the report and felt it was an excellent blue print for the Library System. She 
thanked all the volunteers who contributed and the former Library Directors for providing 
their expertise and assistance. 
 
 Library Board Chairman Stoess indicated that a staff report was submitted 
that included a summary and noted there was no fiscal impact to the County. He 
requested the Board accept the report. 
 
 There was no public comment on this item. 
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 On motion by Commissioner Jung, seconded by Commissioner Weber, 
which motion duly carried, it was ordered that Agenda Item 5 be accepted. 
 
12-78 AGENDA ITEM 6 
 
Agenda Subject: “County Commission, Library Board of Trustees and Staff 
Comments (limited to announcements, requests for information, statements relating 
to items not on the agenda or issues for future agendas).” 
 
 There were no Board member or Trustees comments. 
 
12-79 AGENDA ITEM 7 – PUBLIC COMMENT 
 
Agenda Subject: “Public Comment. Comment heard under this item will be limited 
to two minutes per person and may pertain to matters both on and off the 
Commission agenda. The Commission will also hear public comment during 
individual action items, with comment limited to two minutes per person.  
Comments are to be made to the Commission as a whole.” 
 
 Martha Gould said during the next Legislative Session discussions would 
occur about revamping the tax structure. She said when the tax structure was discussed 
the idea of having dedicated funds for the Library needed to be addressed.   
 
9:58 a.m.  The Boards recessed. 
 

Following Item No. 7 above, the Board of County Commissioners will 
recess and reconvene at 10:00 a.m. in the Washoe County Commission Chambers 
located on the 1st Floor of Building A at 1001 E. 9th Street, Reno, for the remainder of 
the County Commission Agenda. 
 
10:06 a.m.  The Board reconvened with all members present. 
 
12-80 AGENDA ITEM 10 – PUBLIC COMMENT 
 
Agenda Subject: “Public Comment. Comment heard under this item will be limited 
to two minutes per person and may pertain to matters both on and off the 
Commission agenda. The Commission will also hear public comment during 
individual action items, with comment limited to two minutes per person.  
Comments are to be made to the Commission as a whole.” 
 
 Lucina Moses, Friends of the Library President and Len Crocker, 
Immediate Past President, presented a check in the amount of $100,000 to the Washoe 
County Library System, representing the organization’s donations for year ending 2011. 
She said this donation was made possible through the efforts of the volunteers and 
reflected the commitment from the membership. Ms. Moses indicated that this donation 
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would purchase materials, technology and provide programming and outreach at the 
branches. 
 
 Gary Norris spoke on the budget and felt that citizens had enough of cuts 
in services, particularly where it pertained to public safety. He remarked that citizens 
would be willing to pay more, such as a 1 percent Vehicle Registration Tax, in order to 
continue the staffing levels and the current salaries. He said the Board should pay more 
attention to other items rather than the cuts that led to the current problem.  
 
 Jerry Purdy spoke in support of raising the Vehicle Registration Tax by 1 
percent, which would raise approximately $8 million and was more than the $6.8 million 
needed to balance the 2012 budget. He opposed balancing the budget on the backs of 
County employees and believed that the reductions affected emergency response times, 
which represented a direct threat to the health and safety of the citizens. He read from a 
prepared statement, which was placed on file with the Clerk. 
 
 Sarah Thomas spoke in support of Washoe County employees. She asked 
that the Board stop placing the budget deficit on the backs of County employees and start 
raising revenues. She said Washoe County had a population base that was not shrinking 
when it came to services such as roads, fire, emergency, public health, libraries and 
recreation. Ms. Thomas said the citizen’s expectations were for those services to be 
provided by qualified County personnel and for the County to retain those personnel. She 
stated that citizens had observed several questionable business practices, which included 
the Ballardini Ranch payment and the property tax rebates to Incline Village residents 
instead of using tax credits for those payments. She felt the time had come to protect 
County employees and to raise revenues. 
 
 David Kelly read from a prepared statement, which was placed on file 
with the Clerk. He said that the County Labor Associations had continually worked with 
management to solve deficit issues. The Association’s had stepped up and gave the 
needed concessions to ensure that the deficits caused by the economic downtown were 
manageable. He felt that the proverbial “line in the sand” had been drawn by the Board, 
which created the unresolved budget issue, six months into the Fiscal Year. He suggested 
the Board retreat from their hard position and work with the employees.  
 
 Ron Dreher, Washoe County Public Attorney’s Association and the 
Washoe County District Attorney’s Investigators Association, discussed the on-going 
labor negotiations. He said the Associations were professional groups that were dedicated 
public employees who fulfilled their duties and responsibilities in an excellent manner. 
They and their families were taxpayers that contributed to the community by supporting 
local businesses that contribute to the economic climate in the same manner as other 
private sector employees. Over the past several years, he said the Associations had 
provided concessions and were willing to continue those concessions to ensure that the 
economic goals and objectives were met. The Associations that he represented repeatedly 
agreed to continue their concessions for this Fiscal Year and had only asked for non-
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economic items in exchange, which had fallen on deaf ears. Mr. Dreher said alternatives 
were available that would help resolve the current items. 
 
 Connie McMullen, Senior Services Advisory Board Chair, urged the 
Board to preserve the general funds that were going to the Senior Services Department. 
She said those funds leveraged federal and State grants and a reduction could result in the 
dismantling of certain programs. 
 
 Sam Dehne commended the first responders for the recent Washoe Fire. 
He stated his distain toward the local media. 
 
12-81 AGENDA ITEM 11 – ANNOUNCEMENTS 
 
Agenda Subject: “Commissioners’/Manager’s Announcements, Requests for 
Information, Topics for Future Agendas, Statements Relating to Items Not on the 
Agenda and any ideas and suggestions for greater efficiency, cost effectiveness and 
innovation in County government. (No discussion among Commissioners will take 
place on this item.)” 
 
 The Commission observed a moment of silence in recognition of the 29 
families who lost their homes and the one fatality during the Washoe Fire that occurred 
on January 19, 2012.  
 
 Chairman Larkin thanked the hard working public servants, volunteers, 
and citizens who battled the Washoe Fire, and recognized many of the agencies that 
participated. He also thanked the numerous hotels, casinos, and other private sector 
organizations that offered assistance, special rates on services, and donations to help 
those displaced by the fire. The other Board members echoed those remarks. 
 
 Commissioner Weber announced that along with Commissioner Jung, 
they received recognition for their help with the Sun Valley Wish Tree. She stated that 
County employees gave generously which allowed 60 children to receive a Christmas 
gift. She requested a future agenda item for a proclamation to recognize those who 
contributed. Commissioner Weber attended the V&T Commission meeting and remarked 
that the funds were depleted and the Commission would be unable to move forward with 
additional railway, which was the objective. She said the V&T Railroad conducted a 
successful Polar Express over the holiday season and collected approximately $240,000, 
profiting $50,000. On March 19, 2012 there would be a V&T Commission meeting, and 
she requested that each of the five contributing counties invite their Manager and a 
finance individual to attend and discuss what if anything could be done.  
 
 Commissioner Humke commented on the Washoe Fire and noted his 
observations and the goodness that came from neighbors helping each other. He said once 
again the strength of the community was shown. He spoke on an ordinance revision 
underway for the small urban/suburban well operations. He was concerned about the well 
owners and was withdrawing his support unless or until water issues could be resolved in 

JANUARY 24, 2012  PAGE 7   



the unincorporated areas where residents were on private wells. He suggested staff 
research the potential water impact and water rights impacts.   
 
 Commissioner Jung commented that every child’s wish was fulfilled from 
the Sun Valley Wish Tree. She indicated that the food pantry was found to be empty, so 
several elected officials contributed from their campaign funds to purchase hams. 
Commissioner Jung reported that the Spanish Springs Elementary School conducted a T-
shirt fundraiser for the victims of the Caughlin Fire and the Joint Fire Advisory Board 
(JFAB) members each received one of those shirts. 
 
12-82 AGENDA ITEM 13 – RESOLUTION OF APPRECIATION 
 
Agenda Subject: “Resolution of Appreciation--Home Instead Senior Care--Senior 
Services. (All Commission Districts.)” 
 
 Commissioner Jung read and presented the Resolution of Appreciation to 
representatives from Home Instead Senior Care. Sandy TenBoer, Home Instead Senior 
Care Community Relations and Marketing Director, thanked the Board for their 
Resolution and said it had been a privilege to run the “Be a Santa to a Senior” Program. 
She explained that was a world-wide program put on by Home Instead Senior Care and 
over two million Christmas gifts were distributed to seniors.  
 
 On behalf of Senator Dean Heller, Katy Pace presented a Senatorial 
Recognition to Allan and Tracy Ward, Home Instead Senior Care, in honor of their 
dedication to senior citizens and the coordinating efforts to support the “Be a Santa to a 
Senior” Program.  
 
 Grady Tarbutton, Senior Services Director, thanked everyone involved for 
the work that had been completed. He remarked that Ms. TenBoer ensured that all the 
gifts were distributed and said it was an amazing accomplishment. 
 
 There was no public comment on this item. 
 
 On motion by Commissioner Jung, seconded by Commissioner Weber, 
which motion duly carried, it was ordered that Agenda Item 13 be adopted. 
 
12-83 AGENDA ITEM 12 – EXCELLENCE IN PUBLIC SERVICE 
 
Agenda Subject: “Presentation of Excellence in Public Service Certificates honoring 
Washoe County employees who have completed essential employee development 
courses.” 
 
 Katy Simon, County Manager, recognized the following employee for 
successful completion of the Excellence in Public Service Certificate Programs 
administered by the Human Resources Department: 
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 Essentials of High Performing Teams 
 Maria Magana, Office Support Specialist 
 
10:51 a.m. Commissioner Humke temporarily left the meeting. 
 
 CONSENT AGENDA  
 
12-84 AGENDA ITEM 14A 
 
Agenda Subject: “Approve minutes for the Board of County Commissioners' 
meeting of December 13, 2011.” 
 
 There was no public comment on this item. 
 
 On motion by Commissioner Breternitz, seconded by Commissioner Jung, 
which motion duly carried with Commissioner Humke temporarily absent, it was ordered 
that Agenda Item 14A be approved. 
 
12-85 AGENDA ITEM 14B 
 
Agenda Subject: “Cancel February 21, 2012 County Commission meeting.” 
 
 There was no public comment on this item. 
 
 On motion by Commissioner Breternitz, seconded by Commissioner Jung, 
which motion duly carried with Commissioner Humke temporarily absent, it was ordered 
that Agenda Item 14B be approved. 
 
12-86 AGENDA ITEM 14C - ASSESSOR 
 
Agenda Subject: “Approve roll change requests, pursuant to NRS 361.768 and NRS 
361.765, for errors discovered for the 2009/2010, 2010/2011, 2011/2012 secured and 
unsecured tax rolls; and if approved, authorize Chairman to execute order and 
direct the Washoe County Treasurer to correct the error(s) [cumulative amount of 
decrease $218,492.29]. (Parcels are in various Commission Districts.)” 
 
 There was no public comment on this item. 
 
 On motion by Commissioner Breternitz, seconded by Commissioner Jung, 
which motion duly carried with Commissioner Humke temporarily absent, it was ordered 
that Agenda Item 14C be approved, authorized, executed and directed. 
 
12-87 AGENDA ITEM 14D – DISTRICT ATTORNEY 
 
Agenda Subject: “Approve Interlocal Agreement between the County of Washoe (on 
behalf of its Northern Nevada Child Abuse Response & Evaluations/Sexual Assault 
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Response Team) and the City of South Lake Tahoe and El Dorado County, 
California, for the Washoe County Child Abuse Response and Evaluation and 
Sexual Assault Response Team (CARES/SART) to provide emergency sexual assault 
examinations to El Dorado County victims of sexual assault. (All Commission 
Districts.)” 
 
 There was no public comment on this item. 
 
 On motion by Commissioner Breternitz, seconded by Commissioner Jung, 
which motion duly carried with Commissioner Humke temporarily absent, it was ordered 
that Agenda Item 14D be approved. The Interlocal Agreement is attached hereto and 
made a part of the minutes thereof.  
 
12-88 AGENDA ITEM 14E – HUMAN RESOURCES 
 
Agenda Subject: “Approve three reclassification requests from the Sheriff's Office 
submitted through the job evaluation and classification process [annual fiscal impact 
approximately $36,490]. (All Commission Districts.)” 
 
 There was no public comment on this item. 
 
 On motion by Commissioner Breternitz, seconded by Commissioner Jung, 
which motion duly carried with Commissioner Humke temporarily absent, it was ordered 
that Agenda Item 14E be approved.  
 
12-89 AGENDA ITEM 14F - PARKS 
 
Agenda Subject: “Accept grant [$96,868, County required in-kind volunteer and 
staff labor match of $76,520] from the Nevada Division of State Parks Recreation 
Trails Grant Program for South Region Trail Maintenance; and if accepted, 
authorize the Acting Regional Parks and Open Space Director to execute the Project 
Agreement with Nevada Division of State Parks and all subsequent documents and 
reports associated with this grant; and authorize Finance Department to make the 
appropriate budget adjustments. (Commission Districts 1, 2 and 3.)” 
 
 There was no public comment on this item. 
 
 On motion by Commissioner Breternitz, seconded by Commissioner Jung, 
which motion duly carried with Commissioner Humke temporarily absent, it was ordered 
that Agenda Item 14F be accepted, authorized and executed. 
 
12-90 AGENDA ITEM 14G – SOCIAL SERVICES 
 
Agenda Subject: “Authorize the Department of Social Services to accept an 
additional grant [$85,000, no County match required] from the Casey Family 
Programs to expand the Family Solutions Team process; and if accepted, authorize 
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the Department to expend the grant revenue and direct Finance to make the 
appropriate budget adjustments. (All Commission Districts.)” 
 
 There was no public comment on this item. 
 
 On motion by Commissioner Breternitz, seconded by Commissioner Jung, 
which motion duly carried with Commissioner Humke temporarily absent, it was ordered 
that Agenda Item 14G be authorized, accepted and directed. 
 
12-91 AGENDA ITEM 14H – WATER RESOURCES 
 
Agenda Subject: “Approve the conveyance of 7.5 acre-feet of underground water 
rights from The Richardson 1998 Family Trust to Washoe County and the 
associated Water Rights Deed and Agreement between The Richardson 1998 Family 
Trust and Washoe County. (Commission District 4.)” 
 
 Katy Simon, County Manager, explained that this conveyance was to 
Washoe County in advance of a proposed development and was part of the County Code 
and the statutory rules for support of a development. 
 
 There was no public comment on this item. 
 
 On motion by Commissioner Breternitz, seconded by Commissioner Jung, 
which motion duly carried with Commissioner Humke temporarily absent, it was ordered 
that Agenda Item 14H be approved. 
 
12-92 AGENDA ITEM 14I(1) – FINANCE 
 
Agenda Subject: “Acknowledge receipt of the Interim Financial Report for Washoe 
County Governmental Funds for the six months ended December 31, 2011- 
Unaudited. (All Commission Districts.)” 
 
 There was no public comment on this item. 
 
 On motion by Commissioner Breternitz, seconded by Commissioner Jung, 
which motion duly carried with Commissioner Humke temporarily absent, it was ordered 
that Agenda Item 14I(1) be acknowledged.  
 
12-93 AGENDA ITEM 14I(2) – FINANCE 
 
Agenda Subject: “Approve removal of Fiscal Year 2011 uncollectible returned 
checks, [$802.30] from the centralized returned check account (7980-121013); and 
authorize the Comptroller’s Office to charge the appropriate revenue account to the 
identified responsible cost centers/funds. (All Commission Districts.)” 
 
 There was no public comment on this item. 
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 On motion by Commissioner Breternitz, seconded by Commissioner Jung, 
which motion duly carried with Commissioner Humke temporarily absent, it was ordered 
that Agenda Item 14I(2) be approved and authorized. 
 
12-94 AGENDA ITEM 14J(1) – MANAGER 
 
Agenda Subject: “Approve appointment of Cynthia Washburn as Comptroller and 
set annual salary [$109,075.20] to be retroactively effective January 2, 2012. (All 
Commission Districts.)” 
 
 There was no public comment on this item. 
 
 On motion by Commissioner Breternitz, seconded by Commissioner Jung, 
which motion duly carried with Commissioner Humke temporarily absent, it was ordered 
that Cynthia Washburn be appointed as Comptroller and set the annual salary at 
$109,075.20 to be retroactively effective January 2, 2012. 
 
12-95 AGENDA ITEM 14J(2) - MANAGER 
 
Agenda Subject: “Approve the ReCHARGE Nevada “Statement of Intent” for the 
purpose of advancing a coordinated regional response to the economic challenges 
and opportunities facing northwestern Nevada. (All Commission Districts.)” 
 
 Katy Simon, County Manager, announced that Washoe County was the 
first local government in the region to take action in support of the Statement of Intent for 
economic development. She said this would be discussed at the upcoming joint meeting 
of elected officials scheduled for February 6, 2012.  
 
 There was no public comment on this item. 
 
 On motion by Commissioner Breternitz, seconded by Commissioner Jung, 
which motion duly carried with Commissioner Humke temporarily absent, it was ordered 
that Agenda Item 14J(2) be approved. 
 
12-96 AGENDA ITEM 14J(3) – MANAGER 
 
Agenda Subject: “Acknowledge status and progress updates for the Fundamental 
Review Program and its associated projects. (All Commission Districts.)” 
 
 There was no public comment on this item. 
 
 On motion by Commissioner Breternitz, seconded by Commissioner Jung, 
which motion duly carried with Commissioner Humke temporarily absent, it was ordered 
that Agenda Item 14J(3) be acknowledged. 
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12-97 AGENDA ITEM 14K(1) – PUBLIC WORKS 
 
Agenda Subject: “Approve naming an unnamed easement Bobcat Hill Road. This is 
a privately maintained public access easement. There is no fiscal impact to Washoe 
County. (Commission District 5.)”  
 
 There was no public comment on this item. 
 
 On motion by Commissioner Breternitz, seconded by Commissioner Jung, 
which motion duly carried with Commissioner Humke temporarily absent, it was ordered 
that Agenda Item 14K(1) be approved. 
 
12-98 AGENDA ITEM 14K(2) – PUBLIC WORKS 
 
Agenda Subject: “Reappoint Dr. Paul Davis (representing Washoe County 
Commission District 4) and Kathryn Hass (representing Washoe County 
Commission District 2) to the Washoe County Animal Control Board; each for a 
four-year term retroactively from January 1, 2012 through December 31, 2015. 
(Commission Districts 4 and 2.)”  
 
 There was no public comment on this item. 
 
 On motion by Commissioner Breternitz, seconded by Commissioner Jung, 
which motion duly carried with Commissioner Humke temporarily absent, it was ordered 
that Dr. Paul Davis (representing Washoe County Commission District 4) and Kathryn 
Hass (representing Washoe County Commission District 2) be reappointed to the Washoe 
County Animal Control Board for a four-year term retroactive from January 1, 2012 
through December 31, 2015. 
 
12-99 AGENDA ITEM 14L – SENIOR SERVICES 
 
Agenda Subject: “Accept cash donations [$11,121.69] for the period of October 1, 
2011 through December 30, 2011 for the second quarter of Fiscal Year 2011/12; and 
if accepted, direct Finance Department to make the appropriate budget adjustments. 
(All Commission Districts.)”  
 
 On behalf of the Board, Commissioner Jung thanked the various donors 
for their generous donations. 
 
 There was no public comment on this item. 
 
 On motion by Commissioner Breternitz, seconded by Commissioner Jung, 
which motion duly carried with Commissioner Humke temporarily, it was ordered that 
Agenda Item 14L be accepted and directed. 
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 BLOCK VOTE  
 
 The following agenda items were consolidated and voted on in a block 
vote: Agenda Items 17, 18, 19 and 21.  
 
12-100 AGENDA ITEM 17 – HUMAN RESOURCES 
 
Agenda Subject: “Recommendation to approve a reduction of the Fiscal Year 
2011/2012 wage concession for all Juvenile Services employees from a 6.91% to 
4.25% retroactive to July 4, 2011 to meet a revised Fiscal Year 2011/2012 labor cost 
reduction target of $440,670; and if approved, direct the Finance and Human 
Resources Departments to make the necessary adjustments. (All Commission 
Districts.)”  
 
 Beginning with the budget process last year, Katy Simon, County 
Manager, explained that the Board gave direction to reduce employee wages and benefits 
for certain non-represented groups, such as Juvenile Services, Management employees, 
and also accepted a recommendation from the Court to reduce certain Court employees 
wages and benefits. Subsequently, the Board provided an offer to supplement the deficit 
plan with a $4 million transfer from the OPEB Trust reducing the transfer and applying 
that to help resolve the deficit. She said that reduced the targets being asked from 
employees.  
 
 There was no public comment on this item. 
 
 On motion by Commissioner Weber, seconded by Commissioner 
Breternitz, which motion duly carried with Commissioner Humke temporarily absent, it 
was ordered that Agenda Item 17 be approved and directed. 
 
12-101 AGENDA ITEM 18 – MANAGER 
 
Agenda Subject: “Recommendation to approve Intrastate Interlocal Contract 
between the County of Washoe and the State of Nevada Department of Health and 
Human Services Division of Mental Health and Developmental Services Lake’s 
Crossing Center for professional service to conduct mental health evaluations [not 
to exceed $210,717] for each year of the biennium, retroactive from July 1, 2011 to 
June 30, 2013. (All Commission Districts.)”  
 
 There was no public comment on this item. 
 
 On motion by Commissioner Weber, seconded by Commissioner 
Breternitz, which motion duly carried with Commissioner Humke temporarily absent, it 
was ordered that Agenda Item 18 be approved. The Contract for same is attached hereto 
and made a part of the minutes thereof. 
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12-102 AGENDA ITEM 19 – SOCIAL SERVICES 
 
Agenda Subject: “Recommendation to authorize the Director of Social Services to 
accept additional Victim of Crime Act (VOCA) Funds [$197,982 with County match 
of $49,496] for Fiscal Year 2012 from the State Division of Child and Family 
Services to provide direct services to victims of child abuse and/or domestic violence; 
and if accepted direct Finance to make appropriate budget adjustments. (All 
Commission Districts.)”  
 
 There was no public comment on this item. 
 
 On motion by Commissioner Weber, seconded by Commissioner 
Breternitz, which motion duly carried with Commissioner Humke temporarily absent, it 
was ordered that Agenda Item 19 be authorized, accepted and directed. 
 
12-103 AGENDA ITEM 21 – TRUCKEE RIVER FLOOD MANAGEMENT 

DISTRICT 
 
Agenda Subject: “Recommendation to approve Amendment No. 2 to the 
Professional Services Agreement dated January 18, 2008 between the County of 
Washoe (on behalf of the Flood Project) and Financial Consulting Solutions Group, 
Inc. to complete a flood funding study and a regional cost benefit analysis for the 
Truckee River Flood Project, [not to exceed $114,000, for a total contract amount 
not-to-exceed $1,289,000] for the purpose of developing a project construction cost 
estimate for the Locally Preferred Plan to be used as the basis for setting initial rates 
for the Flood Project; to extend noted contract dates; and authorize expenditure 
from the 1/8 cent sales tax dedicated to the Truckee River Flood Management 
Project. (All Commission  Districts.)”  
 
 Commissioner Breternitz inquired on the Locally Preferred Plan being 
funded on the federal level and local level. Commissioner Jung said the Locally Preferred 
Plan had not been vetted by the Army Corp of Engineers to have the cost benefit ratio 
that was necessary. However, the Locally Preferred Plan was believed to be the best plan. 
She said there was a 50-year Flood Plan that the Corp penciled out and noted that the 
Flood Committee used an additional $50,000 in order to match the Corps with the aim of 
having the study completed by March of 2012. She said the Locally Preferred Plan was 
the best plan for the most protection as well as what the focus groups determined.  
 
 Because of the feasibility of the locally preferred option, Commissioner 
Breternitz said he would not support this item.  
 
 There was no public comment on this item. 
 
 On motion by Commissioner Weber, seconded by Commissioner 
Breternitz, which motion duly carried with Commissioner Breternitz voting “no” and 
Commissioner Humke temporarily absent, it was ordered that Agenda Item 21 be 
approved and authorized. 
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11:05 a.m. The Board convened as the Truckee Meadows Fire Protection District 

(TMFPD) Board of Fire Commissioners. 
 
11:25 a.m. The Board recessed into a closed session as the TMFPD Board of Fire 

Commissioners and convened as the Sierra Fire Protection District (SFPD) 
Board of Fire Commissioners. It was noted that the TMFPD meeting 
would adjourn from the closed session. 

 
11:35 a.m. The Board recessed into a closed session as the SFPD Board of Fire 

Commissioners and reconvened as the Board of County Commissioners. It 
was noted that the SFPD meeting would adjourn from the closed session. 

 
12-104 AGENDA ITEM 20 – TREASURER 
 
Agenda Subject: “Introduction and first reading of an Ordinance Amending 
Ordinance No. 1074 concerning Washoe County, Nevada, Special Assessment 
District No. 27 (Osage Road/Placerville Road); amending Assessments against the 
assessable tracts in Unit 1 of the District; providing other matters relating thereto; 
and providing the effective date hereof. For the purpose of providing for 
overpayment credits and approving reimbursements totaling $40,000.14; and if 
approved, set public hearing and second reading of the Ordinance for February 14, 
2012 at 6:00 p.m. (Commission District 5.)”  
 
  Nancy Parent, Chief Deputy Clerk, read the title for Bill No. 1664.  
 

Bill No. 1664, entitled, "AN ORDINANCE AMENDING 
ORDINANCE NO. 1074 CONCERNING WASHOE COUNTY, NEVADA, 
SPECIAL ASSESSMENT DISTRICT NO. 27 (OSAGE ROAD/PLACERVILLE 
ROAD); AMENDING ASSESSMENTS AGAINST THE ASSESSABLE TRACTS 
IN UNIT 1 OF THE DISTRICT; PROVIDING OTHER MATTERS RELATING  
THERETO; AND PROVIDING THE EFFECTIVE DATE HEREOF," was 
introduced by Commissioner Weber, and legal notice for final action of adoption was 
directed. It was noted that the public hearing and second reading of the Ordinance would 
be set for February 14, 2012 at 6:00 p.m. 
 
12-105 AGENDA ITEM 22 – DISTRICT ATTORNEY 
 
Agenda Subject: “Discussion and possible action to support efforts by the Nevada 
Association of Counties (NACO) and the Nevada Hospital Association to prevent 
diversion of funds from the Fund for Hospital Care to Indigent Persons and the 
Supplemental Account for Medical Assistance to Indigent Persons which are funded 
by property taxes assessed by counties, including possibly supporting legal action 
against the State of Nevada and state officials and other matters properly related 
thereto. (All Commission Districts.)”  
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 Paul Lipparelli, Legal Counsel, explained that two funds were created by 
statute to hold money that would ultimately be used to cover the costs that provided 
medical care to indigent persons. Legislation was passed during the 2011 session that 
changed the law by allowing money in those funds to be used for purposes other than the 
cost of indigent medical care. The hospitals and counties that had access to those funds 
through various procedures stood to potentially suffer if the amount of money in those 
funds became insufficient to cover the cost that hospitals and counties incurred for 
indigent care. The Nevada Association of Counties (NACO) had undertaken to open 
discussions with the State to ensure that money taken from those funds would not have 
the impact of forcing some of those costs down onto the hospitals and counties. He said 
this item would authorize NACO, on behalf of Washoe County, to undertake those 
discussions with the State in an attempt to sensitize the State on the critical need for this 
funding and, if those discussions proved not to be fruitful, introduce the possibility that 
legal action could follow. 
 
 Kevin Schiller, Social Services Director, said this was referred to as the 
IAS Subfund Sweep. He said there had been past legislative action, based on the money 
that was contributed, to sweep that fund and was seen in the 2011 Legislative Session. 
Mr. Schiller highlighted that this technically funded the hospital billing and the rural 
billing in a State-wide program for either the Indigent Accident Fund or the Supplemental 
Fund. He said it functioned similar to an insurance policy for the County to be held 
harmless, but since the sweep had occurred those bills being submitted by community 
stake holders were not being paid. He said the indigent shortfall continued to be 
addressed because of the health care assistance budget. 
 
 In response to the call for public comment, Bill Welch, Nevada Hospital 
Association, said the sweep had been occurring since the 2008 Special Legislative 
Session and since then about $20 to $25 million had been lost every year. He explained 
that the program was created 20 years ago through collaboration between the counties 
and the hospitals to ensure that counties were protected from catastrophic medical 
expenses, and that the emergency providers were assured some level of payment for 
services rendered. With the sweeping of the funds, it had been a direct takeaway from 
reimbursement for costs of services still being provided. However, if those funds went 
away, the services did not go away and those individuals were still being presented for 
care and were receiving that care. He said this fell on top of Medicaid reimbursement 
reductions that the hospitals also experienced and noted that over $40 million annually 
had been reduced in reimbursements for services that the hospitals continued to provide. 
Currently, 19 out of the 33 States acute care hospitals were loosing funds, which could no 
longer be absorbed.   
 
 On motion by Commissioner Breternitz, seconded by Commissioner Jung, 
which motion duly carried, it was ordered that the efforts of NACO and the Nevada 
Hospital Association to prevent diversion of funds from the Fund for Hospital Care to 
Indigent Persons and the Supplemental Account for Medical Assistance to Indigent 
Persons be supported. It was further ordered to support any legal action against the State 
of Nevada and state officials and other matters properly related thereto. 
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12-106 AGENDA ITEM 23 – FINANCE 
 
Agenda Subject: “Update and status report on the Fiscal Year 2011/12 budget, 
provide possible direction to staff to close the Fiscal Year 2011/12 potential budget 
shortfall of $6.8 million and prepare for 2012-2013 potential budget shortfall 
pending the resolution of labor negotiations, which could include the implementation 
of a hiring freeze subject to exceptions as approved by the County Manager and/or 
Board of County Commissioners; departmental operating budget reductions; use of 
reserves; and/or implementation of the Governmental Services Tax; and further, 
update and status report on the Fiscal Year 2012/13 budget processes, including 
direction on development of three year departmental budget plans. (All Commission 
Districts.)”  
 
11:44 a.m.  Commissioner Humke returned to the meeting.  
 
 Sheri Mendez, Finance Director, conducted a PowerPoint presentation, 
which was placed on file with the Clerk. The presentation highlighted the breakdown of 
the Fiscal Year 2011/12 budget shortfall, possible options to solve the shortfall to 
include: an implementation of a hiring freeze, subject to exceptions as approved by the 
County Manager and/or the Board; Departmental operating budget reductions; use of 
reserves; and, an implementation of the Governmental Services Tax (GST), Fiscal Year 
2012/13 budget planning and three-year budget plans. She said that the County's original 
budget shortfall was $33.5 million and, through reductions, had been reduced to $6.8 
million. However, if action was not taken to solve the shortfall in the short-term, planning 
would be needed for Fiscal Year 2012/13. She indicated that wages would reset June 30, 
2012, which could result in an $18 million budget deficit. 
 
 Chairman Larkin asked if individually any of the options would solve the 
budget gap or would that require a combination. Ms. Mendez explained that potentially 
the implementation of a hiring freeze had the opportunity to solve the budget gap, but 
departments would have to plan for the 2012/13 budget and would have to layer into the 
impacts of what not achieving the $11.6 million would mean in the next fiscal year. 
Chairman Larkin said the staff report indicated that only $2 million would be achieved 
through the hiring freeze. Ms. Mendez stated that was correct because there were 
additional savings that had been achieved thus far. 
 
 Sheriff Mike Haley said that 140 frozen positions equated to $9.8 million 
and depended on the number of months being used that saw the $2 million in savings. 
Since this process began, he had 104 positions swept from the Sheriff’s Office, 37 vacant 
positions and an officer per thousand ratio on the street of about 0.98 to 1,000. He 
indicated that the Sheriff’s Office did not have people to do the jobs and were currently 
reclassifying positions.    
 
 In response to the call for public comment, Carla Fells, Washoe County 
Employees Association (WCEA) Executive Director, said that the WCEA was continuing 
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to negotiate. She noted that she was glad to hear from the public because it should not be 
just employee wages and benefits to close the budget deficit. She implored the Board to 
review all revenue sources outside of wages and benefits. 
  
 Cheryl Schiele, Employee Representation Services, on behalf of the 
Washoe County Nurses Association (WCNA), supported the implementation of the GST 
as an additional way to bring revenues into the County versus continually balancing the 
budget through employee compensation and benefits packages. She indicated that 
WCNA did not support implementing a hiring freeze or reducing departmental operating 
budgets because of the County’s inability to reach an agreement with the labor groups. 
Ms. Schiele said the WCNA was unique as the Association’s liability to the General Fund 
was minimal due to their programs being funded through other sources. She said that the 
WCNA had voluntarily agreed to do concessions above or beyond the savings target 
presented by the County and, had done so since the downturn in the economy. She said 
the Association had agreed to concessions totaling approximately $66,000 for this Fiscal 
Year even though their target was $6,974. Ms. Schiele urged the Board not to balance the 
budget solely on the labor groups and continue to negotiate with the Association in an 
effort to reach an agreement.   
 
 Commissioner Humke commented that there were some questions 
concerning the numbers used for the implementation of the hiring freeze and thought the 
County was currently under a hiring freeze. Ms. Mendez replied that the County had been 
under a hiring freeze, but with the implementation of the 10 percent reduction plans, there 
had been more flexibility with departments. This would reiterate that the County needed 
to hold firm. In years past, Commissioner Humke said 700 positions were technically 
funded and then the County defunded a majority of those positions. He asked if that was 
being recommended. Ms. Mendez explained that these were actual funded positions and 
were included in all the previous plans to reduce departmental operating budgets. 
Commissioner Humke asked if these positions would need to be filled as soon as there 
was an economic upswing and would they be the first positions filled.  
 
 Katy Simon, County Manager, explained that the positions would continue 
to be evaluated while entering the 2012/13 budget. She said staff would return to the 
Board on February 14, 2012 with a Plan A and a Plan B. She said if there was not a long-
term resolution to reduce the wage and benefits cost profile, the County would have a 
deeper deficit to resolve. Commissioner Humke remarked that there was an implication 
that management’s “foot was on the brake” as to the override committee and asked if that 
was correct. Ms. Simon said there had been a vacancy freeze in place for some time, and 
she explained that every week vacancy appeals submitted by departments were 
considered. As the Board approved the 10 percent reduction plans, some departments 
reorganized and provided for cuts to positions, funding of other positions or made an 
effort concerning work load challenges to evaluate those challenges on a case-by-case 
basis. The option of a hiring freeze implementation would reinforce that vacancy hold, 
but this rate of vacancies was not sustainable; however, the flexibility was needed to 
manage the budget through the end of the year and not make anymore permanent cuts as 
negotiations continued with the Association’s. Commissioner Humke asked for a 
clarification on the $2 million being achieved with the 140 held positions. To date, Ms. 
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Simon said there had been significant salary savings, but was recognized that some 
positions would need to be filled. Ms. Mendez explained that an analysis was completed 
of the vacant positions which would yield savings of up to $2 million. 
 
 Sheriff Haley explained that he could not send one person through a year-
long academy since that would not be cost effective. He noted that an employment 
posting was submitted for Category I applicants, but a good list of applicants was not 
received. Commissioner Humke asked what was presently used for an academy. Sheriff 
Haley replied that the Sheriff’s Office was not currently operating an Academy nor were 
the City’s of Reno and Sparks.  
 
 Commissioner Breternitz said there had been public comment made that 
an attempt to solve the budget problems was placed “on the backs of the employees,” 
which would not be a good thing. In looking at the summary, there had been a number of 
techniques employed that were not directly wage and benefit concessions. He said the 
burden had been shared by departmental cutbacks, and only a third of the short falls were 
being asked of the Associations. Ms. Mendez stated that was correct. Commissioner 
Breternitz asked what happened if the concessions were not agreed upon. Ms. Mendez 
explained that the $6.8 million did not include the $4 million and, if the voluntary 
concessions were achieved, the $4 million would be applied. Commissioner Breternitz 
said the OPEB Trust contribution had been reduced by $4 million. Ms. Simon replied that 
the OPEB Trust contribution was budgeted as a transfer and staff would wait until the 
end of the year to make that transfer.  
 
 Commissioner Breternitz understood that a hiring freeze had been in place 
and asked what changed to have the implementation of the hiring freeze as an option. Ms. 
Simon said some departments had asked to hire employees pursuant to the 10 percent 
reduction plans. In several cases departments had been given the ability to move forward 
and hire those positions. She remarked that this option was a reaffirmation that vacancies 
needed to be held and for departments not to hire unless absolutely necessary in order to 
meet a statutory mandate or a required provision of service.  
 
 Chairman Larkin said an option was the GST, which was also referenced 
in attempting to solve the Incline tax rebate issue. He said if the GST were enacted by the 
Board there seemed to be an underlying assumption that the GST would be redirected 
toward wages and benefits. He asked if there were provisions in statute for a GST to be 
segregated, such as an Enterprise Fund. 
 
 Paul Lipparelli, Legal Counsel, explained that State law authorized the 
GST to contain a hierarchy of use of funds to include transportation related projects and, 
if none of those were a high priority, those revenues would go into the County’s budget 
and be spent how the elected county commissioners determined was in the best interest. 
Chairman Larkin stated that would be the General Fund and, once there, those funds 
could be allocated; however, if deeded by the Court others aggressively seeking lawsuits 
and expansions of local municipalities would have prior claim. Mr. Lipparelli said that 
could be Restricted Funds or taxes that flowed into discreet funds that could only be 
spent following certain procedures for the expenditures of those funds. He said these 
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funds would become part of the General Fund and would be available for all the purposes 
of that Fund. Chairman Larkin commented those funds would be at risk if the Board 
chose to move forward with the GST.   
 
 Ms. Simon remarked that in order to achieve some departmental operating 
budget savings there were lay-offs and positions eliminated. She clarified that employees 
had not taken an 8 percent reduction in wages and benefits. Each year the wages had been 
restored unless the concessions had been extended and the reductions were not additive. 
She indicated that employees were being asked to reduce about 4.5 to 5 percent on an 
annual basis. 
 
 Commissioner Jung said the use of reserves would not be sustainable and 
asked where those reserves would come from and how much would be suggested. Ms. 
Mendez replied that the only reserve currently available was the OPEB Trust. She said 
staff had budgeted for the expenditure of the annual required contribution to the OPEB 
Trust and, currently, that would be in the General Fund, which was $20.5 million and not 
a reserve. Commissioner Jung said an option being presented was the County using 
reserves, and asked what those reserves were. Ms. Mendez replied if the OPEB Trust was 
not funded, then there would be a fund balance available. Ms. Simon stated that it was 
not recommended to use reserves since the Risk Management Fund had been depleted 
and borrowing had already occurred from the Health Benefit Fund. She said the advice 
was there were no reserves available that could be used prudently. Commissioner Jung 
stated that $20.5 million was budgeted to be transferred into the OPEB Trust and noted 
that the budget gap was $6.8 million. She asked what would happen if the OPEB Trust 
was drawn down. Ms. Mendez said the long-term liability would grow which would have 
a negative impact on the County’s net asset position and could affect bond ratings. 
 
  Commissioner Jung inquired on the State practice which had limited 
legislation on the OPEB Trust or the best practices. Ms. Mendez was unsure of the health 
benefits plans for the other jurisdictions, but said the best practice would be to fund the 
OPEB Trust. Commissioner Jung asked what would be the likelihood that the bond rating 
would be affected if $7 million was transferred from that fund especially since the 
County Bond Bank had been approved, which affected that rating. Ms. Mendez could not 
predict the impact on the bond rating, but understood that the down-grading in the bond 
rating was associated with the economic conditions in the area and not the Bond Bank. 
Commissioner Jung stated that the Bond Bank made the County vulnerable in their 
portfolio. Ms. Mendez stated there were no indications from rating agencies of the bond 
rating being impacted. Commissioner Jung said in the whole picture it was more liability 
and asked why staff was concerned about the OPEB Trust while recommending further 
liability with the County Bond Bank.   
 
 Commissioner Jung felt there may still be some concessions reached with 
the labor associations, but there would be a point where revenues needed to be raised.  
 
 Ms. Simon said that Board direction was to adopt a sustainability plan and 
the number one strategic direction was achieving long-term financial sustainability. She 
said the recommendations supported that direction.  
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 Commissioner Weber recognized the effort being put into the budget 
process and noted that everything had to be looked at and to stay committed. She 
commended the County Manager and staff for looking at everything in the budget, along 
with the WCEA and all County’s employees.  
   
 On motion by Commissioner Breternitz, seconded by Commissioner 
Humke, which motion duly carried with Commissioner Jung voting “no,” it was ordered 
that the update and report be accepted and to implement a hiring freeze subject to 
exceptions as approved by the County Manager and/or the Board. It was further ordered 
to develop the three-year departmental budget plans and to return in February with the 
one-year plan(s) allowing the Board to move forward based on this direction to include 
the possibilities of additional reductions.   
 
12-107 AGENDA ITEM 24 – MANAGER 
 
Agenda Subject: “Discussion and possible action with regard to administrative 
matters pertaining to the Washoe County Board of Commissioners, including the 
service of individual Commissioners on various boards and commissions and the 
adopted Rules and Procedures for the Board of Commissioners. Possible action 
taken may include appointment and reappointment of Commissioners to boards and 
commissions, alteration of terms of service on boards and commissions where legally 
permissible, amendment, additions to and/or repeal of the 2011 Rules and 
Procedures, and such other action as the Board of Commissioners may desire to take 
in regard to these administrative matters. (All Commission Districts.) Continued 
from January 10, 2012 Commission Meeting.”  
 
 Subsequent to a discussion, the following changes were made to the 
Board’s various boards and commissions: 
 
 Chairman Larkin became a primary representative on the Joint Fire 
Advisory Board (JFAB), and became an alternate for the Truckee Meadows Flood 
Management Authority (TMFMA). As Chairman, he would also serve on the Investment 
Committee and the Economic Development Authority of Western Nevada (EDAWN) 
Economic Development Council, with the authority to designate the County Manager to 
attend as a representative. He was also appointed on January 19, 2012 in a Special 
Commission Meeting to continue his appointment on the Regional Transportation 
Commission (RTC). 
 
 Commissioner Weber was appointed to the RTC and the Washoe County 
School District Oversight Panel on School Facilities, and would be an alternate on the 
JFAB. 
 
 Commissioner Humke became the primary representative for the 
Organizational Effectiveness Committee (OEC) and the Nevada Association of Counties 
(NACO) Board of Directors. He would also serve as first alternate to the RTC. It was 
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noted that a future agenda item would appoint him as special Judicial Liaison for the 
County Commission. 
 
 Commissioner Jung was appointed to TMFMA, the Investment 
Committee, the Truckee Meadows Water Authority (TMWA) Board, and the County 
member of the Western Regional Water Commission (WRWC). Commissioner Jung 
would also be an alternate for the NACO Board of Directors.  
 
 Commissioner Breternitz, having completed a year as Chairman, stepped 
down from several committees that were, traditionally, staffed by the current Chairman, 
but would remain on the Audit Committee and the Debt Management Commission 
(DMC). 
 
 In addition, the Commissioners took action to authorize all Commissioners 
to be seated as alternates when needed for the JFAB, the NACO Board of Directors, the 
Regional Planning Governing Board (RPGB), the RTC, TMWA, and TMFMA. 
 
 Commissioner Weber asked for the Oversight Advisory Board (water 
services in Verdi) to be removed since that Board no longer existed. Katy Simon, County 
Manager, said that she would speak to Legal Counsel since that was part of a Settlement 
Agreement. Commissioner Weber also requested the list of board’s and commissions be 
displayed on the County’s webpage and then removed from the agenda. Commissioner 
Jung felt it was important to have that list included on the agenda to ensure transparency 
for the public.  
 
 There was no public comment on this item. 
 
 On motion by Commissioner Weber, seconded by Commissioner Jung, 
which motion duly carried, it was ordered that the above changes be approved.  
 
12-108 AGENDA ITEM 25 – MANAGER 
 
Agenda Subject: “Update on status of Shared Services efforts and possible direction 
to staff. (All Commission Districts.)”  
 
 David Childs, Assistant County Manager, reported that the Shared 
Services Committee would forward the following six topics to the sub-committee to 
review and prioritize: fleet operations; street sweeping; traffic signal maintenance; GIS 
database maintenance; reprographics; and, possibly the Enterprise Funds that supported 
building permits. He said the City of Sparks would appoint an elected official and two 
citizens to serve on the sub-committee and, when related to schools, the School District 
would send an elected official and two citizens as well. 
 
 Mr. Childs said the Committee received an update on Purchasing and 
explained that a seven point strategy and time line was completed in terms of dealing with 
shared purchasing. During the next Shared Services meeting, he said Libraries would be 
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discussed, and the relationship between the Truckee Meadows Regional Planning Agency 
and the Regional Transportation Commission. 
 
 There was no action taken or public comment on this item. 
 
12-109 AGENDA ITEM 29 – CLOSED SESSION 
 
Agenda Subject: “Possible Closed Session for the purpose of discussing labor 
negotiations with Washoe County, Truckee Meadows Fire Protection District and/or 
Sierra Fire Protection District per NRS 288.220.” 
 
1:05 p.m.  On motion by Commissioner Humke, seconded by Commissioner Jung, 

which motion duly carried, it was ordered that the meeting recess to a 
closed session for the purpose of discussing negotiations with Employee 
Organizations per NRS 288.220.  

 
6:01 p.m.  The Board reconvened with all members present. 
 
PUBLIC HEARINGS 
 
12-110 AGENDA ITEM 26 – COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT 
 
Agenda Subject: “Development Code Amendment Case Number DCA11-003. 
Second reading and adoption of an Ordinance to amend section 110.306.10(g) of the 
Washoe County Development Code, Detached Accessory Structures; Cargo 
Containers, to include Sea-land Containers, Cargo Containers or Other Portable 
Storage Containers not Designed for Independent or “In-tow Trailer” Highway Use, 
to clarify what constitutes placement of a container between a dwelling and a road 
or access easement and to provide specific standards for placement of a cargo 
container adjacent to an access that is not the primary access to a lot, to provide for 
minor modification of the required placement standards for a cargo container by the 
Director of Community Development under certain circumstances and to remove all 
ambiguity that cargo containers may not be established as an “Agricultural building 
as a Main Use” pursuant to Article 330 Domestic Pets and Livestock of the 
Development Code. (Bill No. 1661). (All Commission Districts.)”  
 
  The Chairman opened the public hearing by calling on anyone wishing to 
speak for or against Development Code Amendment Case Number DCA11-003 and 
adoption of said Ordinance.  
 
  John Fritz questioned the set-backs and noted they were too stringent. He 
suggested the set-backs be changed to meet those of a detached accessory structure.  
 
  Cathy Brandhorst addressed the Board about Development Code 
Amendment Case Number DCA11-003. 
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  Roger Pelham, Sr. Planner, explained that this Code was written primarily 
for Government Home Sites. As the Code currently stood, he said those Government 
Home Sites that had 33 foot access easements on all four sides were prohibited from 
placing a cargo container as a detached accessory structure. With this revision some 
latitude would be provided on those sites when it was determined which was the front. 
The set back was 100 feet and was consistent with agricultural buildings, which could be 
modified down to 75 feet when screened or painted to match the house or any aesthetic 
enhancements. He explained that specific standards were applied to cargo containers 
because they were not very attractive, and an owner could build a detached structure 30 
feet off the access easements when it was a regular stick-built or manufactured steel 
structure. 
 
   Chairman Larkin asked if a change made to the ordinance now would be 
substantive. Paul Lipparelli, Legal Counsel, indicated that the ordinance title included a 
statement that the proposed ordinance would clarify what constituted placement of a 
container between a dwelling and a road access easement and to provide specific 
standards for placement of cargo containers adjacent to an access. He said the title did not 
contain a reference to the number of feet, but the ordinance itself did. He remarked that 
the Board could make adjustments to the number of feet without risking frustrating from 
someone who read the title. Mr. Lipparelli said the requirement appeared to apply to 
roads that provided access to a parcel.  
 
  Commissioner Humke inquired if this applied to non-dedicated roads. Mr. 
Pelham replied that it was standard practice within the Community Development 
Department that any street, whether private, private access easement or a public access 
easement, was a roadway. The only differentiation was if the road was narrower that 20 
feet or if the road was 20 feet or greater. Commissioner Humke asked if there was a 
“textbook” on planning and, if there was a textbook approach to cargo containers. Mr. 
Pelham explained there was not a textbook approach. He said cargo containers were a 
fairly new use-type. In this jurisdiction, the only way that cargo containers had been 
viewed was as storage containers. Commissioner Humke asked if there was a 
requirement to the color or the paint treatment for cargo containers. Mr. Pelham 
explained there was no standard for color and, if the setback was met, the owner could 
place the container on the property. He said company logos or names constituted on-site 
signage and needed to be painted one consistent color. 
 
  Commissioner Breternitz said there was some latitude within the 
ordinance that allowed discretion. He said many of the properties in the County were not 
surrounded by right-a-ways and placing the containers away from the roads was a good 
idea.          
 
  There being no one else wishing to speak, the Chairman closed the public 
hearing. 
 
  Amy Harvey, County Clerk, read the title for Ordinance No. 1480, Bill 
No. 1661.   
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  On motion by Commissioner Breternitz, seconded by Commissioner 
Weber, which motion duly carried with Commissioner Humke voting “no,” Chairman 
Larkin ordered that Ordinance No. 1480, Bill No. 1661, entitled, "AN ORDINANCE 
AMENDING SECTION 110.306.10(G) OF THE WASHOE COUNTY 
DEVELOPMENT CODE, DETACHED ACCESSORY STRUCTURES; CARGO 
CONTAINERS, TO INCLUDE SEA-LAND CONTAINERS, CARGO 
CONTAINERS OR OTHER PORTABLE STORAGE CONTAINERS NOT 
DESIGNED FOR INDEPENDENT OR “IN-TOW TRAILER” HIGHWAY USE, 
TO CLARIFY WHAT CONSTITUTES PLACEMENT OF A CONTAINER 
BETWEEN A DWELLING AND A ROAD OR ACCESS EASEMENT AND TO 
PROVIDE SPECIFIC STANDARDS FOR PLACEMENT OF A CARGO 
CONTAINER ADJACENT TO AN ACCESS THAT IS NOT THE PRIMARY 
ACCESS TO A LOT, TO PROVIDE FOR MINOR MODIFICATION OF THE 
REQUIRED PLACEMENT STANDARDS FOR A CARGO CONTAINER BY 
THE DIRECTOR OF COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT UNDER CERTAIN 
CIRCUMSTANCES AND TO REMOVE ALL AMBIGUITY THAT CARGO 
CONTAINERS MAY NOT BE ESTABLISHED AS AN “AGRICULTURAL 
BUILDING AS A MAIN USE” PURSUANT TO ARTICLE 330 DOMESTIC PETS 
AND LIVESTOCK OF THE DEVELOPMENT CODE, AND PROVIDING FOR 
OTHER MATTERS PROPERLY RELATING THERETO," be approved, adopted 
and published in accordance with NRS 244.100. 
 
12-111 AGENDA ITEM 27 – COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT 
 
Agenda Subject: “Development Code Amendment Case Number DCA11-004. 
Second reading and adoption of an Ordinance for technical revision and amendment 
of the Washoe County Code Chapter 110 (Development Code) at section 
110.304.25(C)(4) to implement the required provisions of SB191, adopted by the 
Nevada State Senate on June 20, 2011, regarding pet crematories. (Bill No. 1662). 
(All Commission Districts.)”  
 
  The Chairman opened the public hearing by calling on anyone wishing to 
speak for or against Development Code Amendment Case Number DCA11-004 and 
adoption of said Ordinance.  
 
  Cathy Brandhorst addressed the Board about the proposed Ordinance. 
 
  There being no one else wishing to speak, the Chairman closed the public 
hearing. 
 
  Amy Harvey, County Clerk, read the title for Ordinance No. 1481, Bill 
No. 1662. 
 
  On motion by Commissioner Jung, seconded by Commissioner Breternitz, 
which motion duly carried, Chairman Larkin ordered that Ordinance No. 1481, Bill No. 
1662, entitled, "AN ORDINANCE FOR TECHNICAL REVISION AND 
AMENDMENT OF THE WASHOE COUNTY CODE CHAPTER 110 
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(DEVELOPMENT CODE) AT SECTION 110.304.25(C) (4) TO IMPLEMENT 
THE REQUIRED PROVISIONS OF SB191, ADOPTED BY THE NEVADA 
STATE SENATE ON JUNE 20, 2011, REGARDING PET CREMATORIES," be 
approved, adopted and published in accordance with NRS 244.100. 
 
12-112 AGENDA ITEM 28 – REPORTS AND UPDATES 
 
Agenda Subject: “Reports/updates from County Commission members concerning 
various boards/commissions they may be a member of or liaison to.” 
 
 Commissioner Breternitz requested a presentation from the Washoe 
County Sheriff’s Office in regard to the Alarm Ordinance.  
 
12-113 AGENDA ITEM 31 – PUBLIC COMMENT 
 
Agenda Subject: “Public Comment. Comment heard under this item will be limited 
to two minutes per person and may pertain to matters both on and off the 
Commission agenda. The Commission will also hear public comment during 
individual action items, with comment limited to two minutes per person.  
Comments are to be made to the Commission as a whole.” 
 
 Garth Elliott spoke on the remaining shortfall in the Fiscal Year 2011/12 
budget. 
 
 * * * * * * * * * * 
 
6:25 p.m. There being no further business to discuss, on motion by Commissioner 
Breternitz, seconded by Commissioner Jung, which motion duly carried, the meeting was 
adjourned.  
 
 
 
 
      _____________________________ 
      ROBERT M. LARKIN, Chairman 
      Washoe County Commission 
ATTEST:  
 
 
 
 
__________________________ 
AMY HARVEY, County Clerk and 
Clerk of the Board of County Commissioners 
 
Minutes Prepared by: 
Stacy Gonzales, Deputy County Clerk  








































	12-75 AGENDA ITEM 3 – PUBLIC COMMENT
	12-76 AGENDA ITEM 4
	12-77 AGENDA ITEM 5
	12-78 AGENDA ITEM 6
	12-79 AGENDA ITEM 7 – PUBLIC COMMENT
	10:06 a.m.  The Board reconvened with all members present.
	12-80 AGENDA ITEM 10 – PUBLIC COMMENT
	12-81 AGENDA ITEM 11 – ANNOUNCEMENTS
	12-82 AGENDA ITEM 13 – RESOLUTION OF APPRECIATION
	12-83 AGENDA ITEM 12 – EXCELLENCE IN PUBLIC SERVICE
	CONSENT AGENDA 
	12-84 AGENDA ITEM 14A
	12-85 AGENDA ITEM 14B
	12-86 AGENDA ITEM 14C - ASSESSOR
	12-87 AGENDA ITEM 14D – DISTRICT ATTORNEY
	12-88 AGENDA ITEM 14E – HUMAN RESOURCES
	12-89 AGENDA ITEM 14F - PARKS
	12-90 AGENDA ITEM 14G – SOCIAL SERVICES
	12-91 AGENDA ITEM 14H – WATER RESOURCES
	12-92 AGENDA ITEM 14I(1) – FINANCE
	12-93 AGENDA ITEM 14I(2) – FINANCE
	12-94 AGENDA ITEM 14J(1) – MANAGER
	12-95 AGENDA ITEM 14J(2) - MANAGER
	12-96 AGENDA ITEM 14J(3) – MANAGER
	12-97 AGENDA ITEM 14K(1) – PUBLIC WORKS
	12-98 AGENDA ITEM 14K(2) – PUBLIC WORKS
	12-99 AGENDA ITEM 14L – SENIOR SERVICES
	BLOCK VOTE 
	12-100 AGENDA ITEM 17 – HUMAN RESOURCES
	12-101 AGENDA ITEM 18 – MANAGER
	12-102 AGENDA ITEM 19 – SOCIAL SERVICES
	12-103 AGENDA ITEM 21 – TRUCKEE RIVER FLOOD MANAGEMENT DISTRICT
	12-104 AGENDA ITEM 20 – TREASURER
	12-105 AGENDA ITEM 22 – DISTRICT ATTORNEY
	12-106 AGENDA ITEM 23 – FINANCE
	12-107 AGENDA ITEM 24 – MANAGER
	12-108 AGENDA ITEM 25 – MANAGER
	12-109 AGENDA ITEM 29 – CLOSED SESSION
	PUBLIC HEARINGS
	12-110 AGENDA ITEM 26 – COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT
	12-111 AGENDA ITEM 27 – COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT
	12-112 AGENDA ITEM 28 – REPORTS AND UPDATES
	12-113 AGENDA ITEM 31 – PUBLIC COMMENT



